Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

October 3, 2002

Steilacoom Public Safety

1. Call to Order
The October 3, 2002 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by President Jack Andren at 9:10 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Alan Predmore, Buckley FD; Robert Vettleson, McChord AFB; Greg Miller, McNeil Island FD; James Jaques, Milton FD; Curt Vandver, Puyallup FD; John Derig, Steilacoom Public Safety; Paul Webb, PCFD #2; Gary Aleshire, PCFD #2; Ken Sharp, PCFD #2; Bill Bush, PCFD #3; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Paul Berlin, PCFD #5; Penny Hulse, PCFD #5; Chris Goodman, PCFD #5; Bill Jarmon, Commissioner PCFD #5; Andy McAfee, PCFD #14; Jake Doty, PCFD #20; Reggie Romines, PCFD #21; Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB; Karen Ferreira, PCEMS; and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Jack Andren led the flag salute.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the September 5, 2002 minutes as presented.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black was not present to report at this time.  This will be moved to later in the meeting.

5. Correspondence
Nothing at this time.

6. Guest Speakers
Paul Webb stated that we are supposed to have two (2) speakers today, however, one has not arrived as of yet.  The issue of supplemental funding may be more of a concern for more districts since the passing of Initiative 747.  His district has just successfully passed a special levy for their 28th year.  However, with special levies the tax must be collected within twelve months of the vote by state statute.  He has invited Roger Ferris from the State Fire Commissioners Association in to speak on legislation that will be on the ballots.

Roger Ferris thanked the members for the invitation to be here today.  The Commissioners are in the same boat as the Fire Chiefs and in many instances he has a close relationship with the Fire Chiefs when it comes to legislative issues because many of the issues are very similar at the statewide level.  What is currently being presented is a constitutional amendment.  For some this might not be an important issue right now, but for others it is very important.  By getting this passed it could save a considerable amount of money.  This amendment is looking at what schools do for various years of levy funding.  When I747 was passed, it changed the policy, but not the tax system in the constitution.  That can only be done through legislature.  He was surprised by the amount of support the constitutional amendment from the legislature.  The reason is because it does not change the intent, the vote still needs to go before the voters.  However, it allows for multi-year maintenance.  There has been no opposition to this.  This changes from 1 year to 4 years for excess levies .  Still have to pass by 60%.  Also can go up to 6 years for maintenance and operations levy for building structures so a department doesn’t have to for a bond.  This mirrors what the school districts currently have.  Jack Andren inquired if this is passed will it negate the Fire Benefit Charge?  Roger Ferris stated that it will not.  These are two separate issues and they are not linked at all.  If anyone has any questions or concerns regarding this issue, please feel free to contact him directly at 1-800-491-9322.  The members thanked Roger Ferris for sharing this information.

Treasurer’s Report

Bob Black reported that August beginning balance was 10,524.40.  A total revenue of 4,929.68 and expenditures totaling 6,959.77 with an ending balance of 8,494.31.  September began with 8,494.31 plus 201.89 in revenue and 165.21 in expenses for an ending balance of 8,530.99.  It was moved and seconded to approve the Treasurer’s report as presented.  MOTION CARRIED.

7. Amercian Red Cross
Nothing at this time.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Karen Ferreira reported that on Monday, October 28th at approximately 10:00 a.m. will be a LaHar siren test of the emergency alert system.  Approximately two weeks before this event they will start an intense public education campaign.  Also, on the day of the test they will open the EOC.

9. EMS
Karen reported that Norma is at the EMS Expo in Tennessee.  Background checks are being done randomly on initial applications.  This may become a requirement for all applications in the future.  Also, recertification letters have been sent out to MSO’s for everyone needing to recert by the end of the year.

10. Fire Marshal
Wayne Wienholz reported that Steve and Ed were unable to attend today due to a meeting they had to attend.  His office has hired Ole Olsen on a temporary basis to fill the Fire Inspector vacancy.

Wayne reported that he has received several referrals from Fire Chiefs regarding public road issues.  There is nothing he can do when it comes to private roads.  The answer is always the same, he can’t help them.  It’s a civic lesson and he doesn’t mind giving.  The gate permits will be out in the next couple of weeks.  Ultimately there will need to be a new ordinance.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Gary Aleshire reported that Dan Packer is on the road with the State Chiefs Legislative issues.  The Western Chiefs next meeting is later in October at Sun Mountain.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Nothing at this time.

Jack Andren stated that the Commissioners Association is not on the agenda, however, asked Bill Jarmon if he had anything to report.  Bill Jarmon stated that the State Conference is scheduled for October 23, 24 and 25.  The Commissioners Association held their September meeting at the Western Washington Fairgrounds and had 110 people in attendance.  This was a joint Pierce and Thurston County meeting.

13. EMS
Gary Aleshire stated that a published document on HIPPA impacts is posted on the State Chiefs web site.  This will impact agencies involved with transporting and billing.  Those agencies have until October 15th to file for an extension.  Hoping to develop a template for policies and information for those impacted by HIPPA.

Gary reported that the Safety Newborn Childrens Act task force is to have their final report to the Governor by the 16th of this month.  To be adopted at the state level.  He will let everyone know once this is finalized.

14. Training

Nothing at this time.

Robert Vettleson reported the McChord training will be starting on the 7th.  It’s a go ahead and he very much appreciates the PCFCA being involved in this.  Also, the gates were opened on the 28th and did a drill with Zone 6.  It is his intent to keep the integration going.  It’s a positive thing.

15. Education Committee
Nothing at this time. 

16. Program/Speaker Committee
Paul Webb stated that he has speakers scheduled for January and February.  There are some new degree programs that this group might be interested in through Clover Park.  Tony Robinson will be here to talk about these.  Also, Wayne Marriotti will speak regarding the state-wide EMS communication system.  Alan Predmore stated he is working on speakers for March, April and May.  The speaker for next month will be Mary Corso.

17. Legislative Caucus Committee
Paul Webb reported the committee is working on putting together a Legislative Reception on November 20th from 6:00 to 8:00 p.m. at the Fir Crest Country Club.  This is largely the west-side.  Last year they were able to dove-tail on what the State Chiefs issues were.  This group can be resting on our laurels, we need to be ready and we need to be active.  That is how to effect change in the legislature.

President Andren called for a fifteen minute break at 10:15 a.m.  Before going to break, if there is anyone interested in issues regarding involuntary transports, please talk to him at the break as he will be meeting with the Pierce County Sheriffs department regarding involvement on this issue next week.  Also, congratulations to all the Districts that passed levies and lid lifts.  There are a number of organizations that are using money to hire firefighters and the Bates Academy is now filled for the January and April academies.  Maybe we could find out today, from who is here, who is planning on hiring and how many and look at convincing Bates to hold a second academy in either January or April.  Again, please contact him during the break regarding this issue.  

The meeting was called back to regular session at 10:30 a.m.

18. Nominating Committee
Bob Black apologized for not being at the last meeting.  Nominations should have been made at that meeting and then voted on at this meeting.  Following are the list of positions and nominations:


President – Andren has graciously declined.  Webb has agreed to be nominated.


Vice President – Predmore


Secretary – Weinholz


Treasurer – Black


Trustee 1 – Frank


Trustee 2 – McAfee stated he’d be interested if no one else is.

Bob asked if the rules should be amended for voting on the nominations now or else push everything back a month and vote next month.  Discussion followed.  It was moved and seconded to post pone the elections to the November member and allow time to get the list of candidates out to the membership and allow time for anyone else interested in running to do so.  MOTION CARRIED.  Anyone interested in running for a position please contact Bob Black and/or the Executive Board members.  

19. Banquet Committee
Wayne reported the Banquet will be held the first Thursday in December at the Elks club.  More information to follow.

20. Audit Committee

Nothing at this time. 

21. Fire Benefit Charge Committee

Nothing at this time.

22. County Code (Road/LID) Committee

Reggie Romines stated that Gary Franz attended a meeting regarding the Road issue.  It was mentioned about looking at other options of narrowing the roads.  Gary wrote a letter opposing these ideas.  Discussion followed.  Reggie was not sure whether or nto the letter has been sent yet and/or if the letter was signed as PCFCA representative.  Jack Andren stated the he received a copy of this letter and will check to see if it was signed as PCFD #21 or PCFCA representative.  It was moved and seconded that the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association adopt an official position of opposing any reduction of road widths below 24 feet in written form from the President of the Association.  Discussion followed.  Wayne cautioned being careful not tie his hands as there is the option of reducing road widths in the Fire Codes.  MOTION CARRIED. 

23. Emergency Management Committee

Andy McAfee stated the run cards are out.  Also, the Fire Coordinator list has been updated.  It is the Fire Coordinators responsibility to go to DEM and get the information and then get that information back to the Zone Coordinator who in turn gets the information back to the Districts.  Training will be up coming.  The Overhead Teams have changed.  There is 1 County Overhead Team with an added position of MSO.  There will also be training for this.  Seattle and King County are having a disaster drill called “Top Off”.  He is trying to work with King County on what they may need for this so we can start planning ahead of time.  As more information is received on this he will pass it along.

24. Unfinished Business
Nothing at this time.

25. New Business
Nothing at this time.

26. Good of the Order
Wayne stated the burn ban is still in effect.  He called DNR the other day and the land is still the driest its been in 25 years.  He will forward any changes.

Reggie inquired on how departments handle half-mast memorials?  Is there something in place notifying departments when this should be done?  He is just bringing this up for discussion as it would be nice if Pierce County as a whole did things similarly.  Jack stated the CPFR put together a policy for consistency within our organization.  He would be glad to share what CPFR has done.  If anyone else has a policy, please forward it to Reggie as well.  It was suggested forming a committee.  Reggie will chair the committee.  Greg Miller volunteered to assist on this committee.  Reggie and Greg will work on putting something together and bring back to this group at the next meeting.

Greg Miller stated that along the same lines as Chief Vettleson of McChord, McNeil Island is trying to build a bridge with Pierce County and working together.

27. Adjournment
There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 11:00 a.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting is November 7, 2002 at PCFD #16 – Key Peninsula beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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